HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 13, 2016 – 7:00 P.M.
SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM

--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 7:00 P.M. with Selectmen Troy E. Garron and Thomas Millias and Kim R. Roy present.
Chair announces that the meeting is being taped.  

The following business was discussed:
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

AGENDA
The Agenda for Tuesday, September 13th, was unanimously approved without revision.
MINUTES
Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved the following Selectmen Minutes:


Executive Session – July 12, 2016


Executive Session – August 9, 2016

AFFIRMED WARRANTS AND COMMITMENTS

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously affirmed approval for the payment of the following warrants and commitment:  
	Payroll Warrant
	# 20
	$     344,778.86

	Vendor Warrant
	# 21
	$       31,614.66

	Withholding Warrant
	# 22
	$     127,997.67

	Ambulance Commitment
	# 8B
	$       86,648.00


APPROVED WARRANTS AND COMMITMENT

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved the payment of the following warrants and commitment:  
	School Warrant
	# 23
	$     289,975.36

	Vendor Warrant
	# 24
	$       48,198.49

	Mobile Home Park Fee
	#   9
	$         5,160.00


Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to approve payment of the Selectmen bills: 

	National Grid (service/concession stand)…………………........

National Grid (service/Town Hall)……………………………..

Attorney Michael Gilman (legal/August)………………………

Beth Israel Deaconess (employee physical).…………………....

Deutsch, Williams, Brooks (legal/August) ….............................

Attorney Lawrence Mayo (legal/August)………………………
	$       71.74

$  1,739.29

$  1,932.00

$     400.00

$  1,820.00

$  2,991.50
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GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Country Club Multi-Family Project

The Planning Board has distributed the revised plans for this project and is asking for comments by September 15th.  The Zoning Board of Appeals will hold its continued hearing on the project on October 17th.  The Selectmen have sent a note to the Planning Board noting that the site plans fail to show a lot that is at least 10 acres in size.  The Board may want to reiterate this with another note responding to the Planning Board’s request for comments.

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to send a letter to the Planning Board in response to their request for comments.

Dunkin’ Donuts Proposal

Back in 2006, the Planning Board approved a site plan for a Dunkin’ Donuts to the west of the western access to Stop and Shop and approved a special permit for a drive-through.  The site plan and the special permit are back before the Planning Board with a new applicant.  According to Terry Renaud, the only change is the elimination of a second story in the back retail/office space.  The Planning Board is asking for comments by September 30th.  A copy of the plan is in the mail folder.
Second and Third Avenue Dock Structures

The Murphy family of 2 Third Avenue visited the Selectmen’s Office several weeks ago about docks and other structures that had been placed on West Monponsett Pond in front of their property and in front of the stub end of Second Avenue (they own four lots located along the shore of the Pond between Third Avenue and Second Avenue).  Allegedly, the O’Keefe family at 4 Second Avenue had placed them over the decades.

Seelig checked with the Conservation Commission and there are no records for any permits for these structures.

For the structures that are located on the property owned by the Murphy’s there are two possible actions:

· Inform the Murphy’s that they should take civil action against the O’Keefe’s (or whoever “owns” the structures).  In addition, they could put up “No Trespassing” signs and ask the Police Department to enforce them.

· Notify the Conservation Commission about the structures and ask them to investigate and determine whether a wetlands violation has occurred (not by the Murphy’s, but by whoever put in the docks).

As far as the structures on the stub end of Second Avenue, the Town never accepted Second Avenue and therefore does not own it.  However, this portion of Second Avenue has been turned into a driveway for the property at 7 Fayette Street so there is no easy access to the Pond via this stub end.  Since the Town has no particular interest, the only action of the Town to take would be to notify the Conservation Commission about the structures and ask them to investigate and determine whether a wetlands violation has occurred.  If other parties who have an interest in the stub end want the structures removed, then they could take civil action against the owner.  

Garron asked what action can Conservation take and it was said that they can fine whoever docks in.
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Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to send a note to Conservation Commission asking them to investigate to see if a wetlands violation has occurred.  

Zoning Board of Appeals Associate Member

The ZBA has recommended that Daniel Borsari of 175 Aldana Road be appointed to the ZBA as an associate member.  Garron said that it is always great to have volunteers.  The BOs will meet with him on September 27th at 8:30 p.m.  

Recycling Abatement for 2010 & 2011

Resident is seeking an abatement for Fiscal Years 2010 and 2011.  A municipal lien certificate was given when the property changed hands in December 2010 and the Collector’s office did not include these bills.  The Board has in the past approved abatements for this reason.  

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to abate Recycling Bill #816 for Fiscal Years 2010 and 2011.

Massachusetts School Building Authority School Roof-Windows Project

The MSBA has approved the elementary School Roof/Windows project application and has assigned an Owner’s Project Manager and an architect.  The District/Town needs to have a signed contract with the OPM within the next four weeks.  Joy Blackwood and Seelig have some organization/logistic questions which he will e-mail to the MSBA and get answers on how to proceed.

Franklin Street Solar Field
Site plan has been approved by the Planning Board with a few stipulations.  

Monponsett Pond Forum

Representative Calter will hold a public forum concerning Monponsett Pond on September 24th at 10AM at the Route 58 boat ramp with a rain location at the Town Hall in the Great Hall.  

Fragrance Policy

Seelig has sent out the fragrance policy which the Board endorsed in July to all employees at Town Hall.  He has checked with the employees who have had problems with fragrances and they have no problem with the citrus deodorizer that has been used in the bathroom.  

75 Hayward Street

The Building Inspector has notified the owner that a previous building permit has been revoked due to inaccurate information presented in the application.  In addition, the owner in in violation of the Town’s zoning by-laws (multi-family without a permit).  Mr. Piccirilli has given him 30 days to cease and desist all work in connection with the permit and the use of the building as a multi-family.

The Board of Health has notified the owner of several violations of the health code for living spaces.  Some of the tenants have had issued with each other.  The Police Department is monitoring the situation.  
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Summit Street Soccer Fields Signs

Chris Hadorn from the Soccer Association has asked to put up “no parking” sign in the left-side corner of the parking lot nearest the fields so that emergency vehicles will have a clear path to get on to the fields.  Youth and Rec. Director Dick Steele had no problem with the signs.  Seelig recommends that the BOS approves the signs.  

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously granted Halifax Youth Soccer Association permission to place two (2) 18” x 12” No Parking signs at the Summit Street Soccer Fields.

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS 

Paul Delaney – appointment, Holmes Library Board of Trustees

Garron asked Mr. Delaney why he wanted to join the trustees and he said that he uses the library often and wants to be part of the library and keeping it for the community.  Roy knows that he volunteers at the church and has seen him at Town Meetings and added that she is glad he wants to join the trustees.

The following vote was taken to elect Paul Delaney to the Holmes Public Library Board of Trustees:

	Board of Selectmen
	Troy Garron

Thomas Millias

Kim R. Roy
	yes

yes

yes

	Library Trustees
	Madeline Flood

Maureen Thayer

Caroline Harrington

Ava Grimason
	yes

yes

yes

yes


Chief Broderick

Chief Broderick wanted to let that Board know that Officer Buccieri passed away unexpectedly last night.  Garron said that he seemed like a nice man and the chief he was and that he had plans for him.  Roy wanted to add that he was so involved in the community; volunteering for the dunk tank, dances and helping out at the elections.

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to send a condolence card to the family.  

MAIL / DISCUSSIONS (CONTINUED)

Fieldstone Farms Water Testing

On August 31, the Board of Health requested well water test results that should have been given to the Board of Health before the August 17 show.  Fieldstone Farms provided the information soon after the e-mail was sent.  No action needed, but the Town will have to continue to monitor Fieldstone Farms compliance with various actions stipulated by the Town and its boards.

Chapter 61A - Nessralla Property

No departments have indicated any interest in the Nessralla property that will be used for a solar field on Summit Street.  Seelig recommended that the Board, on behalf of the Town, decline the Town’s right of first refusal for the property.
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Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to waive the Town’s right of first purchase option on ten (10) acres of land designated on Assessors Map 88, Lot 6 at 69 Summit Street. 

Traffic Safety

The Traffic Safety Committee met on September 2nd and made the following was discussed: 

· The owner of the “Well Church” Plaza has trimmed bushes to allow for better visibility for motorists leaving or entering the Plaza.

· They recommended LED stop signs on Pine Street but they not be flashing. Chief Viveiros will contact Mr. Henrich about this.  The Committee did not mention having a public forum/comment so Seelig asked the Board if they want to notify the public about the LED signs and they said yes.   Seelig will send out a press release.

· The committee is opposed of a traffic island for the east end of Plymouth Street.  When the intersection was reconfigured, the traffic island was taken out on purpose and the committee does not see the necessity of putting it back in. Seelig said that if the resident comes back he will let him know that there was an island at this spot, but was taken out about ten years ago. 

Substance Abuse Education

Cathy Drinan has been in contact with the Elementary School, the Silver Lake Middle School, and the Silver Lake High School about a Life Skills Program recommended by Governor Baker to help with substance abuse education.  Roy:  said that this is the program that came out of the Opioid Task Force and Chief Broderick said that this was something they all wanted.

Abandoned Properties

Along with the residents on the north side of West Monponsett Pond, Seelig has heard from Maria Burke about an abandoned property at 348 Cedar Lane.  She plans to attend the meeting on September 27th about this subject.  He has reached out to OCPC and MAPC for some best practices on how to deal with these properties and said that the City of Brockton has an abandoned property ordinance which he is looking into as well as ordinances in other cities.  The Treasurer-Collector has begun foreclosure proceeding for a home on Upton Street.  Tax title counsel indicated that this is a long process, but in order for this to happen you have to start the process. 

Talent Bank Form - Candace Kniffen

Ms. Kniffen has expressed interest in serving on the Beautification Committee.  The committee has been notified and the BOS can meet with her and the committee members at their next meeting.   Roy stated that because it was for the Peg Garden, she wanted to get involved and seeing as she is well known among the Board and was a Selectman for a while thought that there was no need for a meet and greet and should just appoint her.   

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to appoint Candace Kniffen to the Beautification Committee with a term to expire June 30, 2017. 
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Talent Bank Form - Kathleen Ballerini

Ms. Ballerini is interested in serving on the Wage and Personnel Board.  She is going to be meeting with W&P and if everything goes well Seelig can set up an appointment for her to come in at the next Selectmen’s meeting on September 27th.

East Monponsett Boat Ramp 

Resident David Murphy would like to see some crusher dust be placed in the pond by the boat ramp to provide a better surface to get boats in and out.  Seelig told him that he would be meeting with the Conservation Commission and with the Board’s permission, would include a request to put this material down along with moving material around by the ramp. He will need to contact the Highway Department to see if they can do this work and/or whether they have this material.  There may be some cost so he’ll need to meet with the Finance Committee to see if they will approve a reserve fund transfer or whether he needs to go to Town Meeting to obtain an appropriation.

Autumn Lane

Autumn Lane was paved in late August.  Some additional work needs to be done with the tree-belts, drainage, etc. 

Streetlight Indian Path Road

Donna Chapman of 58 Indian Path Road has asked that streetlight #3 be turned on for personal safety reasons.  The streetlight does not fit the Town’s normal criteria (intersection, dangerous curve, cul-de-sac).  The Town’s policy is requests for streetlights to be presented at Town Meeting for the additional money that is needed to turn it on.  Seelig can tell her that the request will be presented at the next annual Town Meeting or the Board could make a request to the Finance Committee from the reserve fund but as with the boat ramp issue, Seelig does not know if this qualifies as an emergency or unexpected.  If she wants it on, she can pay for it and if the BOS wants to put an article in and if approved at Town Meeting, we will take over the bill in July of 2017.

Garron agreed that this area is dark.  Both Roy and Millias think that they should follow the policy.

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to follow the current policy as listed above.

Sustainable Materials Recovery Grant - $5,550

Congratulations to Susan Johnston in her work for obtaining the funds.  

MMA Legislative Breakfasts

The closest ones will be in Bridgewater on October 7th and in Fairhaven on October 14th.  Please RSVP if you plan on going. 

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS (CONTINUED)

Robert Bergstrom – Mudfest event – 11/13/16

Mr. Bergstrom has presented the Board with information stating that the Mudfest is an agricultural activity because it is occurring on land used for agriculture and that because the parcel is larger than five acres, the Town cannot regulate, through zoning, the Mudfest.  
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Seelig understand that many businesses have expanded the “envelope” for agricultural activities ranging from corn mazes to ice cream stands, but the Mudfest has always been its own institution, with no connection to the agricultural activities that occur on Mr. Nessralla’s land.  Seelig recommended that Mr. Bergstrom obtain a decision from the Zoning Enforcement Office as to whether this use is allowed by right, not allowed or needs special permit on this parcel.  If Mr. Bergstrom disagrees with the decision, he has the right to appeal it to the Zoning Board of Appeals.  

Millias wanted to clarify that Bergstrom needs to request determination from Zoning Enforcement Officer and Seelig said yes he needs put in request of where on the land the event will take place.  Seelig continued to say that Mudfest has happened for several years with the approval from Board of Selectmen because the event is considered live entertainment but some events cannot take place on certain zoned parcels.  

Garron wanted to state that they have never had any problems with Bergstrom’s events and he has always been cooperative. 

Roy said it is September and Mudfest is in two months she thought tonight’s discussion was going to be about …. She understands that there are two different issues that we are facing.  One is the use of the land and the other is that the Mudfest event may not fall as agricultural.

Mr. Bergstrom said he knows this is not a corn maze but a mudding event and quoted from.  He said that he has reached out to Brad Mitchell, Deputy Executive director of Mass. Farm Federation and was told by him that mudding events are becoming more popular on farm land and laws are outdated but will be changed soon.  Seelig said the use of the land needs to be connected to the farm and the BOS does not make that decision but that the ZEO needs to make a determination whether it goes to the ZBA for a special permit.  

Garron asked why we are discussing this now if he has not talked to Rob (ZEO/BI) because he needs to look at it first.  Bergstrom said that he has talked with him and that the ZEO/BI said that if he could find a case file or laws that shows that this is allowed to bring it to him.  Millias asked if he showed this to Rob and he said no because he just got the information very recently.  
Roy said that the Board of Selectmen received a memo from Rob stating that from the informal information he received he cannot make a specific determination.  This memo was prior to Bergstrom coming in yesterday with his paperwork.

Rob said based on the fact that he hasn’t been to the site or received any definitive information and our by-laws this event is a commercial use that falls under “commercial indoor outdoor amusement” in the Table of Uses in the Town’s by-laws and that use is not allowed in agricultural zoning district.
Bergstrom said that is local laws but the State laws stresses … Millias asked if it is specifically written for Mudfest because he does not believe it is and Bergstrom said that it is not there but is aware of it.  Bergstrom said that there are a couple of local events going on down the street where one is held on agricultural and the other on residential.  Millias asked what State law was he talking about and he said the farm act.  Millias said he is not trying to be argumentative but he has dealt with the farm act for many years and everybody interprets it exactly the way they want to interpret it.
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Roy said that this was brought up to us last spring and that the BOS might not have had the right to issue a live entertainment permit for him to have the Mudfest event.   She continued to say that they do not want to stop his event but if he could bring them something that allows this event to happen they would be happy to review it.  Bergstrom said that he will talk with Rob to see if the information he had in his packet was sufficient enough.

Roy said she assumed that if someone wants a special permit they first would go to the Zoning Board of Appeals.   Seelig and Garron said no and Seelig said for any use you want to go see the Zoning Enforcement Officer to see if you are able to do activity or business on the land in question and he then can point you in the right direction.  If the individual disagrees with the ZEO decision they then can appeal it to the ZBA.  

Garron said that they cannot make a decision tonight because Bergstrom needs to discuss this with Rob (ZEO) so he can make a determination if this fits in or not.
Roy wanted to say that every town has their own by-laws and if there is not a typical by-law it would go by the Mass. General Law that is in place but we do have a specific by-laws regarding land use.

Rob stated that he got a packet from Bergstrom a day or two ago and has not had a chance to go through it and added that they are dealing with a couple of things.  He continued to say that we have the zoning ordinance by-laws and that not all agricultural falls into the exemption from zoning ordinances but some do.  There is a lot of confusion between the Massachusetts Farm Bureau, which is tied into the American Farm Bureau and then we have the Mass General Laws.  The Mass and American Farm Bureaus are non-governmental, nonprofit volunteer organizations.  Therefore you cannot have a non-governmental entity telling you what can and cannot be done within your town by-laws but they can suggest.  The Mass and American Farm Bureaus are not laws.  

Bergstrom asked why he can’t do it on this property (Mr. Nessralla’s – Hemlock Ln.) because from information that he has gathered he has come across similar events that have happened on both residential and agricultural land.  Rob said the case law that this quoting (in the packer he gave Rob) is a newspaper article from 2008 and is no case law.  

Garron again said that this needs to be discussed between Rob and Bergstrom because a decision is not going to be made this evening because the BOS wants to give Rob the opportunity to look into this to see if it fits in or not.  

Leonard Teceno – Extension of trailer permit

Mr. Teceno came in this evening to ask for a six (6) month extension on his existing trailer permit.  He hopes to be done in November and said that his son is building next door so we will move in with him if not completed by then.  Seelig asked if he thinks he will be done within the six months and he said he hopes so; right now the house that it is framed, roof is on and the windows will be in next week.

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved renewal of Building Permit #16-180 for a temporary trailer to be used for residential purposes on property located at 159 River to April 1, 2017. 
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MAIL / DISCUSSIONS (CONTINUED)

MMA - Chapter 90 Funding Survey

The MMA sent out its every other year survey about how much the Town feels it needs to keep up with road work.  Seelig wrote the same as he did two years ago, which was $900.

Springer Back Taxes

The Treasurer-Collector has notified Rick Springer that several of his properties are in tax title or will be going into tax title.  All permits will be held up until the back taxes are paid.

Wage and Personnel Evaluations

Evaluations are needed for Rob Piccirilli, Sandra Nolan, and Charlie Seelig.  Roy:  said that she has Sandy’s done. And will do Rob’s.

Surplus Equipment – Selectmen’s Office

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to declare the HP Laserjet Printer 4000N 27X as surplus.  

Recycling Abatement 

This past spring a resident requested for an abatement as she owned a recycling company in Rhode Island where she brought her recycling.  The Board tabled the matter because they wanted additional information but could not provide exactly what they wanted to allow them to make a decision.  At this time resident has inquired if a decision has been made.   

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to abate recycling bill #137.

Chapter 90 Project Request

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously authorized the Chair, Troy E. Garron, sign the Chapter 90 Project Request for the repaving of Franklin Street.

Monponsett Pond

The town has been awarded a 319 Grant /Nonpoint Source Competitive Grant in the amount of $105,000 to assist the town in the algae remediation on West Monponsett Pond.  At the present time we are not planning on doing anything this fall because there is not enough money to do so.  The cost to the full scale alum treatment would be $425,000.  With this grant and money already set aside we have about $155,000 there we will need to put some more pressure on other entities to help make this happen.  Seelig informed the Board that Brockton has placed further restrictions on outdoor water usage due to the levels at Silver Lake.

Roy said in August when she last talked with the councilman from Brockton she was told that the BOS was going to be invited to a meeting in September with City Council but she still has not heard anything about being invited.  She asked if they could call about the invitation and Seelig said absolutely.  Seelig is going to contact Brockton to let them know what the cost is to treat the ponds and ask them for their help.  He informed the BOS that Brockton has strengthened their restrictions on water usage.  
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Health Insurance

Rockland has withdrawn from the MMHG effective June 30th.  As one of the members with the best claims history, this decision will affect future rates.  Seelig said that we stay with Mayflower, or join another group that is forming.

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS (CONTINUED)

Joan Anzalone – dog hearing

At 8:20 p.m., in accordance with MGL Chapter 140, Section 157, Garron opened a hearing to address an incident where a dog owned by Joan Anzalone bit an individual on the left leg while walking in her back yard.  The hearing was held at the request of the Board of Selectmen.
Garron: Hi 

Anzalone: Hi there.

Garron: And you are?

Anzalone: My name’s Joan.  Last name is Anzalone and I’m new to Halifax.

Garron: Well welcome to Halifax, I hope this doesn’t sour you on the town.

Anzalone: No, no not at all.  My daughter lives here.  

Roy: You’ll have to stand up and be sworn in actually.

Anzalone: Oh okay.

Roy: No worries.

McSherry: You too chief. 

Broderick: You gonna make me stand up?

The following individuals were present and sworn in by Notary Public Pamela J. McSherry:

Joan Anzalone 
Dog Owner

Chief Broderick
Police Department
Garron: Okay, you want to give us an idea of what happened?

Broderick:

Again, acting in the absence of our ACO, I’ve only got the report but it appears as though someone was walking through this young lady’s back yard with a canoe or a kayak and her dog was in the back yard tethered and doing all the things that was supposed to be and the gentleman misjudged how long the tether was and the dog ran up and nipped him in the leg.   

Garron: Did he continue on to go kayaking?

Broderick:

And he continued on without reporting it for several days to us or to someone that finally got it to us.  The dog’s up on its shots. 

Millias: That was first question.

Broderick: Ya the dog is all set as far as that’s concerned.

Garron: He’s legal anyway.

Millias: So basically they were trespassing.
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Broderick:  The hazards of walking in someone else’s back yard I guess.

Garron: Now that’s the question – is it in fact your property?

Anzalone:  

Well, I’m trying to … okay so when this incident occurred I was living there two and a half weeks, I was not present when my dog bit this person.  

Garron: Protecting your property.

Anzalone:

I was hung up at work, and since my dog has been diagnosed for years now with stress-induced colitis – no fun – and was on medicine for that ‘cause she couldn’t handle that we just moved, you know, she was in a house in Marshfield her whole life and now we’re in a condo she two and a half weeks, anyway, it took her  tough time to adjust, so anyway, I called my daughter who also lives in Halifax, and said I’m hung up at work, please go over and let Misty out and check to see if she had any accident because of the colitis.  So she went over there with her son, and they were out, cause you can’t leave your dog tethered without being out there.  So she sat at the little table and talked to the people that walked by and everything, and I have, the dog is a toy Australian Shepherd, sixteen pounds, and she barks like most little dogs, but she’s never, ever bitten anyone.  This is the first, and I know there’s always a first.  So, they never said anything to her and she missed the whole thing.  She said ya, Misty was barking at them and I said well you should have pulled her right in, like ya know from the lead cause she was on the lead she should have pulled her right in, but she said Mom I know she barked she’s been barking for eight years I would never expect her to bite someone.  And so that was on a Friday and then I got a call Monday that, about the dog bite while I was at work, I was shocked, you know, so, anyway, that is what happened.  Now as far as the back yard goes, I am still trying to get documentation on where my yard ends.  I was told when I moved in that this was my yard.  It’s very small, like I have a patio and then from here to that wall [motioning from first row of chairs to wall in back of BOS] and then there’s bushes, you know, and I pay extra in my condo fees for an end unit and I liked it because it had a little extra property and plus the end would be good for my dogs that can be loud sometimes.  
Millias: Is this Twin Lakes?

Anzalone: Twin Lakes.  

Broderick: So we’re not entirely sure where community property ends and …

Millias: It’s all common property
Garron:  

My question is, did the individual live at Twin Lakes, or nearby and why was he walking through Twin Lakes property?
Anzalone: He does live there.  He’s in the next building down.  

Millias: So he wasn’t trespassing.

Anzalone:  

I don’t I don’t but anyway, so as soon as I heard that Monday, when I came home from work Monday night, I adjusted …

Garron: The lead.
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Anzalone:  

Ya, whether it’s my property or not, I made those adjustments that night.  So until, you know, I find out 

Garron: 
One moment.  Chief, what exactly is the complaint – just the fact that he was bitten.  Is he looking for any (inaudible) 
Broderick: That’s all.

Garron:

Ya know hearing what I’m hearing I don’t see anything except for the fact that maybe we should issue a letter to (inaudible) stating that we do have a leash law and everything and the dog was in fact all tethered, leashed and on property and is not a vicious dog, is all up to date on all his shots and everything else that … 

Roy:

Well, I have a couple of questions, has the dog exhibited any other behavior before this of wanting to bite somebody?
Anazalone:

No, but the dog does bark.  Okay, so it’s a Toy Australian Shepherd, so it’s in the herding family, so even my own family members, my son, my daughter, and myself included, when I leave the house or come in, she barks.  She’s  happiest when we’re all watching TV  and we’re all, you know, you get up to go, get a cup of coffee, and she’s all bummed, she doesn’t like scattering, she’s a herding dog.  So, being that we were there two and a half weeks, and people walking through our yard at the condo, I mean with a kayak, I think first of all she’s not used to anybody walking through our yard, she wasn’t used to living the condo life, and I think maybe she was protecting my grandson or my daughter, I don’t know.

Roy: 

Or herding somebody.  The dog could have been just been naturally herding the person that was walking by, to say no, whatever, it could have been that.
Anzalone: Right.
Roy:  

But I would want to know that every time you go out with your dog that it’s not left in the yard at all alone.

Anzalone: Never.  My dog has never been left in the yard alone.

Roy: Right

Anzalone: Ever.  

Millias: Her daughter was with the dog.

Roy:  

Ya I know, but it’s still happened even with the daughter in the home.  And you keep mentioning the barking thing.

Anzalone: Ya.

Roy:  

That could get you here at a different hearing, so you will have to sort of keep an eye on that.  
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Anzalone:  

Oh, I do.  She’s not allowed to bark more than five seconds cause I’m sitting there and as soon as she barks, I say “ your loss” and bring her right back in.  It’s never more than five seconds.

Millias:  

Have you had any communication from the Condo Association?  Have they responded to that?

Anzalone:

Only that Monday, when I was at work when they called me, and told me, and like I said I was shocked.  I went the next day to the neighbor’s house.  I can’t even tell you how upset I was, to apologize and the gentleman, I didn’t actually see him he had already left for work but I spoke with his girlfriend and so she told me ya, they went out kayaking – she didn’t even know he was bit until later when he told her after they were out on the lake so he said I’m not gonna … I’m fine, I’m not reporting it, this is what the gentleman said.  Ya know, she’s only lived here two weeks and the girlfriend said “no, you have to report it” so they, I believe, I’m not one hundred percent sure; I believe they contacted the Condo Association and then the Condo Association notified the Animal …

Millias: Ya, that makes sense.  

Anzalone:  So that’s what happened.

Roy:

So I will make a motion that we send you a letter reminding you of the leash law, ensuring that the dog will not be left outdoors at all by itself and that if there is another incident that we will hold another hearing.  I know that’s exactly what you said.  
Millias: I’m going to second Troy’s original motion.  

Roy: I know, but I hadn’t had a chance to ask her a question about the barking.

Millias: I’m just messing with you.

Garron: But we’re not here about the barking.  

Roy: I have post-traumatic bark syndrome. 

Millias: You don’t want to do any more barking.  

Garron: All in favor?

Garron: Aye

Millias: Aye

Roy: Aye
GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS (CONTINUED)
Small Bridge State Grant Program

Seelig has notified the Highway Surveyor about this new grant program.  The first funding deadline is October 31st.  He stated that this might be suitable for the bridge on Pine Street.  Roy added that we get a couple extra points for signing the Compact qualifying for that Small Bridge Grant.
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Tarawood Kennels

The Board’s taking any action about this tonight, but there has been some stuff that’s come in since the Board’s meeting. Roy thinks that it would be a good idea that Attorney Mayo contact her attorney and say that reducing half the decibels might not work and that if it does not bring it down it may not be acceptable.  She also suggested that send the laws to Choate’s attorney.  

The office has received/been notified of the following:

· Attorney Mayo sent a copy of the Noise Mitigation Plan approved by the Board.  There is no mention of decibel level

· Nancy Timmerman, Ms. Choate’s sound engineer, sent a letter stating what the expected reduction in sound would be.  

· The ZBA hearing on the proposed increase in dogs has been continued to October 17.

· A new tethering law (MGL Chapter 140, Section 174E) will go into effect on November 17th.

The Board will continue to monitor the situation between the meeting on August 30th and September 27th and will continue to accept information about these issues during this period.

Solar Field RFP 

Garron asked Millias and Roy if they had the opportunity to review the paperwork.  Seelig said before sending out RFP, need the engineer’s input on solar farm on a landfill.

OUI Last Drink

The have been no establishment in Halifax listed on the reports for this past quarter. 

Route 36 Boat Ramp

There will be a Determination of Applicability by the Conservation Commission on September 20th.

Recycling Abatements 

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to abate Recycling Bills # 2252, 401, 1013,1498, 1542, 2421, 1885, 546 and 959.

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to abate Recycling Bill # 466, subject to the owner submitting a letter from his private hauler. 

Reappointment – Tim Watts – Taunton River Stewardship Council

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to reappoint Tim Watts to the Taunton River Stewardship Council, term to expire October 1, 2018.
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SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS (CONTINUED)

Representative Calter

Representative Calter began by saying that this budget year was probably the most unusual of the ten that he has been involved in and the reason that it was so difficult is because we could not gain any consensus on revenue.  Our income from tax revenue was so erratic right down to the final three months of the previous fiscal year that it was difficult to gain consensus between House leaders, Senate leaders, the Governor and the Economic folks that advise us as to what tax revenue would be for fiscal year 2017.  He believes that it will continue to happen because there is interesting statistic that for the first time in the history of the Commonwealth we have more citizens older than sixty than we have under twenty; people retiring in massive numbers right now.  For example, nationally approximately 40,000 nurses retire a year.  This year we’re on pace to have 85,000 nurses retire nationally, going back to fewer people under 20 and greater than 60, and we have less people graduating from high school than a decade ago, so combine that with the “skill’s gap” (graduates from college without the requisite skills needed to fill the high tech jobs of today and you’ve got open jobs) we have more unfilled, high-skill positions right now than we have people on the unemployment.
So if you’ve got unskilled and unfilled positions, you don’t have tax revenue associated with those jobs therefore causing the erratic up and down spikes.  Right now in the month of July (first month of the fiscal year) we were twenty-seven million dollars ahead of benchmark and in the month of August we were forty-four million behind.  So, good news-bad news:  bad news is that if we have two or three months in a row that were under benchmark because we have a Constitutional requirement, unlike the Federal Government, to balance the budget, there will be cuts not be in local aid – Chapter 70 and Chapter 90, unless there is a catastrophic condition.  

Roy said this was discussed at the meeting she went to today and she thought that perhaps it could be in Circuit Breaker.  Calter said not saying that would not happen but he would disagree with that action because we are making commitments today against the Circuit Breaker that have to be honored.  He said that he spoke with the Governor a week ago and told him that there are a number of other areas he has to consider before that.  Roy understood what he was saying.  

Contrary to what most people think Calter said that there have been cuts in State Government over the ten years.  He stated that the voter referendum of eleven years ago required the income tax to be lowered from 5.9 to 5.3 then to 5.0 and today where we stand at 5.05.  Roy said she believes that on January 1st it was supposed to go back to 5% because the revenues were so low so we’re looking at a structural deficit even before lowering it.  Calter said that is correct, which is forty million dollars; therefore the reduction which was scheduled for January 1st is now not going to happen because the revenues fell off at the end of the year.  He continued to say just for a point of information, we’ve got fewer employees in State Government today than when he took office ten years ago and his salary has only been adjusted three times, which have been down.  The State Rep’s salaries have been reduced and State Government is being squeezed tighter than ever before, and you’re beginning to see it in the service product and will continue to see it.  The reduction from 5.9 to 5.05 is about three billion dollars that had to cut out of the budget over the past ten years.  
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We are deferring bridge repairs, road repairs and capital investments.  Calter said that he is not asking for tax increase, but he wanted the BOS to know there are consequences of budgeting and managing this way.
Millias said some of them, him included, feel that we’re not spending enough so we’re not getting enough (getting our bang for the buck) and that’s one of the things that we have a better shot of doing on the municipal level.  He is not blaming Calter but just making a comment.  Calter said that he can handle what Millias is saying but for instance in Lakeville thirty percent of employees there now were there ten years ago.   Millias stated that certain areas are taking funds from other areas and Calter said he is not disagreeing with him but it’s not going to negate the assertion that we’re leaving liabilities to tomorrow’s children.  We are driving over roads and bridges that are functionally broken and put paint on bridges and we say they’re re-done.  As leaders Calter thinks they got to start talking about that.  Charlie Baker wants to talk about it the last Governor wouldn’t – he wanted to keep it quiet because it was politically correct.  Well we better start talking about having water treatment systems that are 57, 67, 80 years old and gas pipelines in Boston are made of wood, made of wood because at some point we’ve got to start fixing them.  Millias understood what he was saying.  

Calter said prime example is Monponsett Pond which has been a focal point the last several years because it’s on the verge of being completely broken but for a hundred years Brockton has been destroying that body of water.  

Calter then wanted to go through the FY2017 state Budget material he handed out.   He said that he represents six towns and of the six Halifax got more money from this budget than the other towns combined.  Beginning with Chapter 70 he pointed out that there was an increase of $55 a pupil versus the $25 so for Halifax that resulted in a $31,845 increase.  Halifax also had an increase of $35,983 in Local Aid but did say that that it is almost twenty percent lower than it was fifteen years ago.  Then in Chapter 90 Halifax will receive from the State $268,794.  He continued to say that Halifax, will be receiving $50,000 for the Central Plymouth Water District Commission to improve lakes and ponds (for legal, testing or consultants); $100,000 is dedicated for testing and treatment of the cyanobacteria and related contaminants in Monponsett Pond; and $50,000 for the expansion of the Council on Aging (for engineering or design costs).  Then there is an additional $200,000 for the design and construction of the Council on Aging that i come after you complete the project.  Calter wanted to be clear with the Board and said that this is bond money and first off there needs to be a commitment from the Town meaning that the residents need to vote at Town Meeting to spend money to either to build or re-build the Council on Aging.  Once that happens Senator Brady and him will go to the Governor and say we’ve done our part now we want this $200,000 released from the capital bond money.  He stated that this is not an allocation where you’re going to get a check for it next week; it requires a commitment from the Town to do the construction.  
Calter said that he will keep the BOS posted about the budget of any cuts the Governor will be making.  He will always seek there feedback as to where the Board may think those cuts should be made.  He added that he is very pleased with this Administration, they’re responsible, they communicate, they make clear, direct and open, honest decisions, and they’ve been responsible for opening up the Commonwealth’s checkbook to the public.  
Selectmen Meeting – September 13, 2016                                                    Page 17

These are just very unusual times in spite of unemployment low, GDP high and economic development our revenues are under stress and that we have to be very cautious of how we manage those revenues.
Roy said that she serves on the Local Government Advisory Commission and once a month will meet with town officials and the Lt. Governor, most of the times we’ve been lucky enough to have the Governor attend and they are an Administration that actually listens.  They are partners and that Community Compact is not just a way for them to look good because they want to empower the cities and towns. 

Calter asked if we have you seen any money yet as a result of the Community Compact and Seelig said we received three grants; transparency in financial policies; capital planning; and IT security.  Calter said that Kingston just received an $88,000 grant to upgrade their IT department, which they wouldn’t have gotten it without signing the Community Compact.  Roy said that the Administration has definitely been a great partner for local officials and seeing as Charlie Baker and Karyn Polito both were selectmen you don’t have to really explain much to them they get it.  

Garron said this is the best he has seen since being in office.  We still don’t have the money we would like to see for Monponsett Pond, but it’s better than it has been and you are giving us the opportunity to make plans ahead of time, knowing what’s going down in the Legislature.  
Roy then said that there are a couple of subjects that she wanted to talk with Calter about.  One is Silver Lake, the other is Monponsett Pond, and lastly marijuana.  

Calter started with marijuana and said for years he has been involved this opiate fight well before we called it an epidemic and whenever he  get a chance to speak, he brings up the marijuana ballot question.  You get people on both sides that bring their opinions to the table before they even look at the data.  I am working very hard to defeat this ballot question and don’t think now is the time to legalize marijuana in the Commonwealth.  His son, who is a police officer, pulls kids over now and they tell them the law not to mention they’ll pull out a joint and smoke it right in front of him.   It’s a very difficult time with this opiate epidemic and now is not the time to introduce another drug.  Now if you look at it from the economic standpoint, Colorado legalized marijuana twenty months ago and the governor of Colorado said that it’s the single biggest mistake he’s ever made in his life and regrets having ever signed the legislation as homicides are up, crime is up, cross-border arrests are up, driving under the influence is up – everything is up.  Even the proponents of this referendum can’t deny that their State is in a crisis.   
Garron said everyone is saying this is a new problem but it not.  In 1976 he got a grant for something like $48,000 to start a teen center to deal with the drug problem here.  He was seeing people in their boats in the middle of the pond with no rods passing things back and forth and doing the same in the cranberry bogs.  But at that time he was told, because I was from the big city, they didn’t have those problems here.  It’s always been a problem.  

Calter said his concern it that Halifax, Kingston, or Plymouth will be a hotspot if Massachusetts legalizes marijuana.  
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Roy said that the taxes that are proposed for us to collect are not as much as Colorado’s or California and Calter said Colorado has collected 30% of the tax revenue they projected.  Roy then said that there’s nothing in place for driving under the influence of pot or for the edibles.  She continued to say that the edibles are a big concern because it looks like candy and are very attractive for kids.   They are very potent and once digested you don’t feel it right away and then it hits you.  It is not like taking a hit off a joint and you feel it right way.  Another thing is that you can’t smell anything in the edibles as you can with alcohol. Calter could not agree more with Roy on the edibles and said that the marijuana that they’re making these days has ten times the THC that was in pot when we were kids.  If a 5-year-old ever got ahold of one of those edibles, it could kill him.   Just like the heroin on our streets now - heroin when we were kids, as dangerous as it was, as powerful as it was, it was not laced with fentanyl as it is now.    Calter said he is standing firm against that referendum question and work against the passage of that referendum and speak at every single event during the campaign season.  Our kids deserve better and he does not care about the political consequence.  Millias and Roy agreed with him one hundred percent. 

Calter asked the Board if they would consider taking a formal position on that referendum question. 

Garron said that that thirty-five years ago he was  in law enforcement for and has  seen the results when he worked with juvenile delinquents back in the ‘70’ and I saw the results in over-doses of kids just starting out with marijuana and the type of things they did to themselves.  So I’m absolutely against making it legal so anybody can buy it.  As for the medical portion of it that is questionable.

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to oppose the ballot question regarding the legalization of marijuana in Massachusetts.
The next thing the BOS talked about with Calter was the Silver Lake land sale. Calter said the reality is that he our State Representative and when you want legislation filed, you come to me and he files it.  After Silver Lake Regional School Committee voted to file special legislation he was approached by them and was asked to file H. 4555.  So after the language was worked out between the district attorney and Kingston’s town attorney (the buyer and the seller) it was forwarded to me then I gave it to House Counsel who perfected it so it was in proper form, and it was filed.  

Millias said that he is talking about the buyer and the seller, but there was no seller at that point and that and this legislation makes Kingston the seller.  Calter said no and that this legislation just permits them to do a transaction.  

Roy pointed out that Kingston’s attorney was the only one out of the three communities who wrote up what they think the legislation should be.  Garron asked if the district was fully represented by just having someone from Kingston negotiate this and Calter said that Kingston is negotiating as the buyer, the School District School Committee represents the district as the seller.

Millias said that they are not the seller yet because they don’t have the right to sell it and what they’re going after the right to sell the property.  So they’ve negotiated to be a seller of the property that we all own, so what he is saying is that they haven’t had any inclusion in this.
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Calter said that that he is not going to debate who owns/who doesn’t the land as the district (all 3 towns) is recognized as the owner of that property and your School Committee Members, who re duly elected representatives, are the representatives of the District.  House Counsel is not interested in substance of the legislation but the legality of it and House Counsel is the one that said the buyer is the Town of Kingston and the seller is the Silver Lake School District represented by their elected members of the region.
Roy asked why are they continuing this seeing as it failed at Town Meeting, so why are we continuing this and Calter said that  it is coming back to Town Meeting in October.  She said that she didn’t know that and Millias asked a “special” and Calter said yes.  Roy said that she was confused to why they were doing this but understands why now and Calter said that is why he was asked to file it and he said he was asked by the District, not by the Town of Kingston, which Roy said she knew that.   
Calter said that Maureen Springer was at the Plympton Selectmen’s Meeting last night, and when they said they had no representation in this bargain, she kept reminding them that she was.   

Roy said that she was at a School Committee Meeting when they made the vote to ask you to do it.

Calter said that if Halifax were to ask him to file legislation to change a By-Law in the Town, whether he agreed or disagreed with it he still would have an obligation to file it.   
Millias said that he is not annoyed with Calter but is with the process and said maybe we should ask him to file legislation that’s different than that legislation, to authorize Silver Lake with the consent of the towns.  Calter said House Counsel would rule that the legal representatives of the District are the School District members; therefore probably rule it out of order.

Roy asked Calter what was Plympton saying and he said that a member of the School Committee planted a rumor that he filed legislation so that the towns would not have to vote, and that not true.  She then said that last spring we had the article on our town warrant, because we were under the impression that it was a vote of the three towns.  Calter said that is what Fred Dupree had recommended, not as a matter of law but as a matter of courtesy. 

Garron said the fact is that we voted the School Committee Member to vote on the town’s behalf; whether that person voted yes or no or if he was out-numbered by votes, it went by the Committee.  

Seelig asked what committee does it stand before and Calter said the bill has reached a third reading.  Seelig then asked if it was before the House or the Municipalities Committee and if there was a hearing.  Calter said it came out of the Municipalities Committee and said it’s a special legislation and he does not believe there are hearings on Home Rule or Special Legislation.  

Seelig said that this is a concern for this Board because they feel that their voices aren’t being heard.  He does not know about Plympton, but maybe they may feel the same way.  Calter said that they are not in session anymore, there are no hearings and Seelig said that legislation’s moving along anyway.  Calter yes legislation does every day and they have informal sessions twice a week.  
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Seelig said the question from the Board is who do they contact to voice how they feel about this because the Board has voiced to Calter how the feel and they understand that he is/was obligated to file legislation.  The Board’s concern is the way the Legislation reads right now is that the Town has no voice in this matter.  Calter said  Town Counsel and House Counsel will disagree because your representation is your Regional School Committee and they would not have allowed it to go to the Committee or to third reading without it being legal on all four corners of the law.  

Seelig stated that they could find another attorney who might disagree with that.  He it may be helpful get everybody in and talk about this and work it out before spending a lot because we could have somebody sue the State for taking an action that was within its rights to do or having the legislation pass and then one party suing let’s say Silver Lake and Kingston because the law might be incorrect to begin with – the basis for it was incorrect.  Calter said well then that would go to the Supreme Court.  Calter then said as a result of last night’s meeting, Plympton has requested a meeting before the Silver Lake Regional School Committee and they asked that Halifax be invited to that, so he thinks everyone is going to be brought together to talk about this.  Seelig said they have been asked to attend that meeting on October 13th.  

Calter said he will email them the opinion of House Counsel who has said that Silver Lake Regional School Committee is the representation of the Town and that is based primarily on precedent.  He added that there have been more than a dozen transfers of land from a Regional School District to a third party, and not one of those transactions required a Town Meeting vote.  Millias asked if it has ever happened to a town that had fifty percent of the representation as the buyer and he said he did not know and proposed that question to House Counsel.  
Seelig is not saying the House Counsel is wrong, but nevertheless it doesn’t prevent legislation from being amended to reflect the concerns of the other communities.  Again he asked what does the Board had to do to get their opinion voiced.  He asked where did Silver Lake get the money to purchase this land because there was no public hearing or no formal place for input from other interested parties.  They got the money from someplace and the only place they could have gotten it from was the three towns and we didn’t give them money to then sell it off.  Plympton and Halifax have an interest, not just a voting interest of the Silver Lake Committee, but a monetary interest meaning that if we give money to Silver Lake for certain purposes then Silver Lakes uses that money or the equivalent asset in a totally different fashion, and sell it off, then there’s a problem.  

Garron understood what Seelig was saying but said they did not advocate for our rights, when they voted to assign a person to the Silver Lake School Committee giving them the authority to vote.  He said maybe we need a stronger voice than our representatives but our representatives voted against it Seelig said.  
Roy said that for most of this she has been in the audience and Calter said that he hasn’t been to them but is being accused by Plympton of being behind the curtains on this.  She assumed that it was the vote of the three towns because we can’t even spend a dime for a pen without it going before Town Meeting but it is the role of the School Committee as elected officials to sell the land.  Roy said what Calter is saying is that State Counsel is saying that it is the right role of elected officials and Seelig said only if the legislation is not passed, they don’t have the right to sell the land.  
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Calter said that if the School Committee had put in their petition “subject to a vote at Town Meeting” then that would be the law but that wasn’t the request.  

Millias said what they are doing is circumventing the towns and Calter said that   they are the elected body and the House Counsel has said as the duly elected representatives of the Silver Lake School District that is their authority and their right.  Garron said the reason they circumvented it is because they wanted to spend the money any way they want to and Roy said that the money was it was coming to us.  Seelig said no, even if it was coming to us, they were circumventing to basically say we want to sell the property no matter what.

Millias said we’ll never see that money and Roy asked what did he mean by that and Seelig said what they were “circumventing” was not who got the money but the right of the residents to vote on it.  Millias is not accusing our members of doing that because in his opinion our members voted correctly.    

Debbie Anderson, reporter from the Plympton Halifax Express, said that at last night’s meeting she heard Maureen Springer say that the money is not going back to the towns but going towards capital expenditures.  Calter clarified that what she was saying is that your portion is coming to the Town and Kingston is forfeiting its portion and giving it to the Silver Lake District for their Capital Plan.
Calter stated that he is not going to that Regional School Committee Meeting but will wait for instruction from the Regional School Committee as to what they want to do with their legislation and if they choose to amend it he will wait for the language from them and it will be amended.
Seelig asked again who should the Board communicate to in regards to their position on the bill and Calter said Senator Brady.  

Garron asked if there were any hearings or anything else Calter might know about and he said they are in the informal portion of the calendar year and the only thing that can be taken up are non-controversial matters and said if the House Counsel rules that it’s a grey area, this matter could not proceed without being in formal session.

Millias asked how many representatives did each town have on the Silver Lake Committee and Roy said Kingston has four and Seelig said Halifax has three and Plympton has two. Roy stated that Plympton’s two only count as one and Millias said so effectively, it’s a four/four split.  Calter did say that at the time the vote was taken; Kingston was down one vote because of the unforeseen death of one of its members.  
Roy then said her last thing she wanted to talk with him about is Monponsett and said that a few weeks ago she got a call from one of the newly elected councilmen from Brockton who said he had heard rumors that Halifax was just after money, which at that point explained to him the history behind it.  She then said that we haven’t heard from DEP and Calter said he did and was told that they’re in the final stages of this agreement.

Roy said that it has taken a year since they first at down with DEP and Seelig said that the gears move slowly.  Calter yes they do but also a year ago DEP sought tremendous power coming from Brockton and they don’t see that anymore.  It’s no longer a Consent Order but an Administrative Order.  The data has come back with “sustainability” and it has favored the argument that we have been making now for three years.  
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Calter said that DEP recognizes that this is no longer sustainable but they only have 30% of the employees that they had five years ago so things are moving very slowly.  He continued to say that Jones River was invited to speak to the City Council a month ago, which he also attended with him.  He said that they sat there all night until their appointment at 10:45, and when they went to take the microphone the City Council’s attorney stood up and said we are advising the Council not to take this testimony in public, because of the legal action pending right now.  Calter said that the Council President asked if we (Calter, Paul Collis and the others who were in attendance) were aware of any legal action and we all said no so we were only allowed to speak of funding and not about any of the technical data.   I then met with the Mayor outside City Hall at eleven fifteen at night, and there were some very choice words.  Calter said they ran the de-sal plant for thirty-six day straight and now they’re out of money.  Calter continued to say that the people on Monponsett signed a petition, over a thousand signatures and he hand delivered it to Governor Baker and Secretary Beaton telling him that if DEP doesn’t take a more active role then we will just assume they are complicit in creating the problem.  The Governor and Secretary Beaton then had given the Commissioner of DEP very clear marching orders about solving this problem.  That’s when the dialogue turned from the negotiation to nowhere.
 
Calter’s objective is to file legislation on January 3rd to require that Brockton come off this system all together and to hook up to the MWRA.  We’ve met with the MWRA, they’ve got plenty of capacity and wants Brockton’s business.  He continued to say that as difficult this drought has been it has made Brockton residents understand/realize that should the water falls below the fill line, or if the bacteria was to contaminate their water system it would be three to six weeks before MWRA can hook-up a secondary system.  Which means businesses like Massasoit, Brockton Hospital and Good Samaritan would have to close.     
Garron said that we should approach the County Commissioners suggesting that we dredge the trench that runs between the two lakes to help increase the flow.  

Calter didn’t mind saying in public that he thinks the Water Commissioners in Brockton, led by Mr. Creedon, know exactly what they’re doing and thinks they have purposely kept the City Council in the dark because they were invited by two members of the Brockton City Council to tell the story and when the Chairman shut us off and wouldn’t let us speak there was chaos.  Roy asked what did he mean and Calter said that City Council asked “what are you keeping from us” – they do not understand the full impact of this.  He continued to say that the Chairman of the Water Commissioners’ response to all this is it’s not a problem – we can just add more chemicals to the water.”  
Garron said that he read the article and couldn’t believe that it said that we’re just about the money so we can go out and lie on the beach and enjoy the water and Calter said that was a quote from Representative Michelle DuBois. 

Calter quoted what Rep. Dubois said which was “the rich people from around Monponsett Pond taking clean drinking water out of the mouths of poor African-Americans”, this was her on-line entry in the Brockton Enterprise.  He thought this was disgraceful and asked her about it in front of five other Reps, and she responded “That’s how I get re-elected.”  Calter continued to say that this is very hot in the House and in the Senate and heated between Brockton.  He is not bothered by it because it had to get to this point.  Millias said that he was right because nothing was moving forward.  

Selectmen Meeting – September 13, 2016                                                    Page 23

Roy wanted to say that in her conversation with the newly elected councilman, mentioned the cranberry growers.  She explained to him that we have been addressing the cranberry growers and septic issues but we have not been able to get control of the management of the water.  Calter agreed that Brockton is not the only source of the problem and there have been great improvements regarding the fertilizers used for the cranberries and the septic systems but the problem is the stagnation on Monponsett Pond.

Millias agreed from what was said earlier which was once the citizens understand what the issue is they’re going to want to do something about it.  

In regards to the Silver Lake Land issue Seelig recommended to send a letter to both Speaker DeLeo and to Senate President Rosenberg and say we understand there’s no public hearing or anything, but here’s our input, we’re an interested party, we’re not necessarily opposed to the sale of the land, we just feel that all three towns should have a vote at Town Meeting.  Both Millias and Roy were in agreement of sending the letters.  
MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Garron and seconded by Roy, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 9:45 P.M. 

-------------------------------------------------

Kim Roy

Clerk

/pjm

